
 

 

LoLoLookookookouuuttt   

Adirondack Mountain Club Adirondack Mountain Club Adirondack Mountain Club ððð   Schenectady Chapter Schenectady Chapter Schenectady Chapter    

December 2021December 2021December 2021ïïï   January 2022January 2022January 2022   

Dedicated to the preservation, protection and Dedicated to the preservation, protection and Dedicated to the preservation, protection and    

enjoyment of the Forest Preserveenjoyment of the Forest Preserveenjoyment of the Forest Preserve   
 

http://www.adk-schenectady.org 

TheTheThe   



 

 
On the 
cover  

The barn on the Mabee Farm Historical Site in Rotterdam Junction was the site of the 2021 annual meeting of the 

Schenectady Chapter Oct. 28. Here is the group. Photo by Mal Provost 

CHAIR: 
Dustin Wright 

603-953-8782 

chair@adk-schenectady.org 
 

VICE-CHAIR: 
Stan Stoklosa 

518-383-3066 

vicechair@adk-schenectady.org 
 

SECRETARY: 
Heather Ipsen 

secretary@adk-schenectady.org 
 

TREASURER: 
Colin Thomas 

treasurer@adk-schenectady.org 
 

DIRECTOR: 
Jason Waters 

518-369-5516 

director@adk-schenectady.org 
 

PROJECT COORDINATORS: 
Jacque McGinn 

518-438-0557 

projcoord@adk-schenectady.org 

 

Sally Dewes 

518-346-1761 

projcoord@adk-schenectady.org 

 

VACANT 

projcoord@adk-schenectady.org 

 

APPOINTED MEMBERS 
 

CONSERVATION: 
Mal Provost 

518-399-1565 

conservation@adk-schenectady.org 

 

PROGRAMS: 

Sally Dewes 

518-346-1761 

innings@adk-schenedctady.org  

LOOKOUT EDITOR: 

Mal Provost  

518-399-1565 

lookout@adk-schenectady.org 

 
MEMBERSHIP: 
Jeff Newsome 

membership@adk-schenectady.org 
 

NORTHVILLE PLACID TRAIL: 
Mary MacDonald 

518-371-1293 

nptrail@adk-schenectady.org 
 

OUTINGS: 
Jason Waters 

518-369-5516 

outings@adk-schenectady.org 
 

PRINTING/MAILING: 
Mary MacDonald 

518-371-1293 

mailing@adk-schenectady.org  

 

PUBLICITY: 
Mary Zawacki 

914-373-8733 

publicity@adk-schenectady.org 

 

TRAILS: 
Norm Kuchar 

518-399-6243 

trails@adk-schenectady.org 
 

WEB MASTER: 
Mary Zawacki 

914-373-8733 

webmaster@adk-schenectady.org 
 

WHITEWATER: 
Ralph Pascale 

518-235-1614 

whitewater@adk-schenectady.org 

 
YOUNG MEMBERS GROUP: 
Dustin Wright 

603-953-8782 

ymg@adk-schenectady.org 

 

Adirondack Mountain Club τ Schenectady Chapter Board 
 ELECTED OFFICERS  

CHAIR: 
Dustin Wright 

603-953-8782 

chair@adk-schenectady.org 
 

VICE-CHAIR: 
Stan Stoklosa 

518-383-3066 

vicechair@adk-schenectady.org 
 

SECRETARY: 
Heather Ipsen 

secretary@adk-schenectady.org 
 

TREASURER: 
Colin Thomas 

treasurer@adk-schenectady.org 
 

DIRECTOR: 
VACANT 

director@adk-schenectady.org 
 

PROJECT COORDINATORS: 
Jacque McGinn 

518-438-0557 

projcoord@adk-schenectady.org 

 

Sally Dewes 

518-346-1761 

projcoord@adk-schenectady.org 

 

VACANT 

projcoord@adk-schenectady.org 

 

APPOINTED MEMBERS 
 

CONSERVATION: 
VACANT 

conservation@adk-schenectady.org 

 

PROGRAMS: 

Sally Dewes 

518-346-1761 

innings@adk-schenedctady.org  

LOOKOUT EDITOR: 

Mal Provost  

518-399-1565 

lookout@adk-schenectady.org 

 
MEMBERSHIP: 
Jeff Newsome 

membership@adk-schenectady.org 
 

NORTHVILLE PLACID TRAIL: 
Mary MacDonald 

518-371-1293 

nptrail@adk-schenectady.org 
 

OUTINGS: 
Roy Keats 

518-466-8544 

outings@adk-schenectady.org 
 

PRINTING/MAILING: 
Roy Keats 

518-466-8544 

mailing@adk-schenectady.org  

 

PUBLICITY: 
Mary Zawacki 

914-373-8733 

publicity@adk-schenectady.org 

 

TRAILS: 
Mike Brun 

518-487-8054 

trails@adk-schenectady.org 
 

WEB MASTER: 
Mary Zawacki 

914-373-8733 

webmaster@adk-schenectady.org 
 

WHITEWATER: 
Ralph Pascale 

518-235-1614 

whitewater@adk-schenectady.org 

 
YOUNG MEMBERS GROUP: 
VACANT 

ymg@adk-schenectady.org 

 

Adirondack Mountain Club Adirondack Mountain Club Adirondack Mountain Club τττ   Schenectady Chapter BoardSchenectady Chapter BoardSchenectady Chapter Board   
 ELECTED OFFICERSELECTED OFFICERSELECTED OFFICERS    

mailto:chair@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:secretary@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:treasurer@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:director@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:projcoord@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:projcoord@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:projcoord@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:conservation@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:lookout@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:lookout@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:membership@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:nptrail@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:lookout@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:publicity@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:mailing@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:publicity@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:trails@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:webmaster@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:whitewater@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:ymg@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:chair@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:secretary@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:treasurer@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:director@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:projcoord@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:projcoord@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:projcoord@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:conservation@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:lookout@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:lookout@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:membership@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:nptrail@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:lookout@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:publicity@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:mailing@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:publicity@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:trails@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:webmaster@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:whitewater@adk-schenectady.org
mailto:ymg@adk-schenectady.org


 

 

After a year's hiatus due to restrictions on group 

events during the height of the pandemic, the annual 

meeting of the Schenectady Chapter happily assem-

bled in the open air barn of the Mabee Farm Histori-

cal Site Oct. 28. The gathering was different, with 

only about 50 attending on a chilly evening and loads 

of snacks but no formal dinner. But just being able to 

bring members together was a victory. 

 

The formal presentation ï long overdue because of 

the pandemic ï of plaques honoring Fellows of the 

Chapter for 2020 and 2021 was a highlight of the 

event, organized by Mary Zawacki under the  

auspices of the Schenectady County Historical     

Society. 

 

While the Fellows of the Chapter were chosen more 

than a year ago, the cancellation of last year's annual 

meeting ï normally held at SUNY Schenectady and 

catered by their hospitality program ï put the plaque 

presentations on hold. It was a happy group of    

members who finally applauded the awards. 

 

Current members honored: 
 

Bob Grimm, member since 1970, who held many leadership roles, served on the ADK Board of Directors and headed the Johns 

Brook Lodge Committee. 

 

Walt Hayes, member since 1971, served in officer posts and led about 400 outings while also assisting with the North Country 

National Scenic Trail. 

 

Mary MacDonald, member since 1988, held leadership positions including years with the Northville Placid Trail Committee. 

 

Norm Kuchar,  member of ADK since 1983 and of the Schenectady Chapter since 1993, active in leadership roles, trail work and 

now the chapter's first historian. 

 

Deceased honorees were Rudy Dehn, chapter founder in 1943; Betty Lou Bailey, whose Conservation Committee work focused on 

public access to waterways; and Bill White,  who joined in 1965 and helped initiate the chapter's Northville-Placid Trail patch  

program. Bill was represented at the annual dinner by his grandson Christopher White. 

 

Megan McLaughlin, the membership services manager for the ADK, spoke briefly and noted the decision to purchase the Cascade 

Cross Country Ski Center, a 200 acre property in North Elba on Route 73 near Lake Placid. Details are developing but the plan is to 

have that become an information center for North Country visitors.  Megan subbed for a planned talk by Michael Barrett, the ADK 

executive director, who was delayed by the purchase process under way. 
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Honored as Fellows of the Chapter at the Schenectady  

Chapter annual meeting, from left: Chris White, grandson of Bill White, Mary 

MacDonald, Norm Kuchar, Walt Hayes and Bob Grimm. Posthumous honors 

were made for Bill White, Rudy Dehn and Betty Lou Bailey.  

Photo by Mal Provost 
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Friends, 
 

This is my final letter to you after serving for two years as your Chapter Chair but hahé I just 

scanned through the 1,614 emails in my ADK Gmail folder and was reminded Iôve been involved 

in one way or another for quite a bit longer! 
 

It looks like I first joined the Chapter Board as membership chair in April of 2015 and after     

serving for a brief stint as director and a much longer time as young member chair, I offered to run 

for chair in fall 2019 with big plans for the future. Shortly thereafter of course, a little thing called 

COVID19 started appearing in the headlines. While the pandemic did disrupt much of what I was 

hoping to do, from more weekend long trips, further training for our leaders and offering more top 

notch educational opportunities, I do believe there was still a great deal accomplished. We        

transitioned many new leaders into key positions on our board. We stuck together the best we 

could through outings, socials and even a couple virtual educational events. In a period of immense 

change we honored seven of our longtime leaders as ñFellows of the Chapterò not once, but twiceé and we even did it in-person this 

year! We launched a new pilot ñdiversity in the outdoorsò program that I believe can provide the basis for the further growth of   

similar efforts throughout the ADK. If we look back over our entire time together since April 2015, we recruited 186 members 

households who continue to maintain membership in the chapter and have built whatôs probably the strongest young member group 

of any chapter. 
 

Weôve done a lot togetheré but beyond all the statistics that I often love way too muché hereôs what really mattersé Way back in 

March of 2015, I went for the first winter hike of my life in Moreau Lake State Park on borrowed snowshoes for my first ADK 

Schenectady outing. I was SUPER lonelyé having only recently moved to Upstate New York for the first time and having just   

broken off an engagement, I needed friends, particularly friends with whom I could enjoy the peace that only the outdoors can bring. 

In particular I remember Norm Kuchar and Mary MacDonald showed me such great kindness on that hike, even though I was      

decades younger than everyone else and had no idea what I was doing. Years later, most of my closest friends Iôve met through our 

chapter, and Iôm more passionate about the outdoors than ever. 
 

Remember friendsé it might be on that one hike, on that one whitewater trip or at that one social when your own act of kindness 

and welcome could make a similar impact, much like Norm & Mary did for me so many years ago. As long as we can keep focusing 

on providing the opportunities for just those sort of moments to continue happening, I have no doubt we have a bright, bright future 

as a chapter. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Rev. Dustin G. Wright, Chair 

Annual Meeting Restarts, Honors Fellows Of The Chapter (contôd.)Annual Meeting Restarts, Honors Fellows Of The Chapter (contôd.)Annual Meeting Restarts, Honors Fellows Of The Chapter (contôd.)   

 

Dustin Wright 

Chapter officers 
 

Chair Dustin Wright's decision to step away from that role has put the job back in the hands of Vice Chair Stan Stoklosa, at least on 

an interim basis. Stan performed that task for a long stretch before Dustin took it over and is generous in his willingness to take it on 

again. 

 

The remainder of the officers will serve the same roles for 2022. They are Secretary Heather Ipsen and Treasurer Colin Thomas.  

Project Coordinators are Jacque McGinn and Sally Dewes. The offices of vice chair and director are vacant at present. 

 

--Mal Provost, Editor  

Continued from Page 1 



 

 

 

Saturday, Dec. 11 

Snowshoe Thomas Mountain 

Class  C2C 

 Roy Keats at royskipaddle@gmail.com or 518-466-8544 
Description: Trail follows an old logging road to the top. Very 

nice 180 degree views of Lake George with about a 3 mile round 

trip climb with about 700 feet of elevation gain and should take 

about 3 hours. This is one of the Lake George 12sters. Snowshoes 

and microspikes needed. 

 

 

 

Saturday, Dec. 18 

Ski Whiteface Toll Road 

Class A2B - Intermediate because of length and steepness 

 Mike Brun,  brunmcts@verizon.net (preferred),  

518-487-8054  
We shall ski up the Toll road on Whiteface mountain.  This is a 

10.4 mile round trip with 2400 foot elevation gain. The trip out is 

a continuous uphill.  If time and our energy permits we will leave 

skis at the end of the road and hike an additional quarter mile to 

the top of the mountain.  The views should be spectacular.  And, 

of course, it is all downhill on the way back.  Trip should take  

5-6 hours and will require skis and winter clothing (layers, no      

cotton). 

 

 

 

Saturday, Dec. 18 

Swede Mtn. Fire Tower and Bartonville Mtn. 

Class B2C  

 Colin Thomas, cthomas343@gmail.com, 901-289-6049 
We will start at Swede Mountain Firetower (2.5 miles, 300' 

climb), the most recent addition to the Firetower Challenge, just 

west of Lake George. On the way back,  we'll stop to climb    

Bartonville Mountain (2.5 mi, 500' climb) for ADK9 credit.   

Microspikes and snowshoes required for winter climbs. 

 

 

 

Friday, Dec. 31 

Big Slide Mountain 

Class A2A 

Colin Thomas, cthomas343@gmail.com, 901-289-6049 
Starting from the Garden Lot, the Big Slide loop includes a climb 

up The Brothers, and a descent into the valley past John 's Brooks 

Lodge. The loop is about 10 miles with 3,000 ' of climb, but   

provides a fantastic view of the Great Range on a clear day! 

Snowshoes and microspikes or crampons required. 

 

 

 

Thursday,  Jan. 6 

Stony Pond (Minerva) Hike/Snowshoe 

Class C2C 

 Steve Maloney 518-429-5671 

or Steveamaloney23@gmail.com 
We will meet at the Stony Pond parking lot just north of Minerva 

on the right of Route 28 heading towards Newcomb. This is a 

moderate, 4.4 mile round trip hike with some challenging terrain. 

When we reach the pond at 2.2 miles, we will break for lunch at 

the lean-to. There is an outhouse adjacent to the lean-to. Please 

bring snowshoes/micro spikes. Group size is limited to 10 people 

and face masks are a must at the trailhead. Approximate start time 

is 9 a.m. with an expected duration of 5 hours. 

 

Saturday,  Jan. 8 

Young Adult Hike: Noonmark Mountain  

Class B2B 

Dustin Wright, dustingwright@gmail.com or  603-953-8782 
Join our Young Member Group as we bag one of the best of the 

ADK 29er peaks on a puppy friendly route! Noonmark via Round 

Pond is a 6.4 mile lightly trafficked out and back trail located 

near Keene, New York that features a lake, great views and only 

2,086 feet of elevation gain. Depending on time we might even 

bag nearby Round Mountain, another ADK 29er as well.        

Microspikes and other winter gear is required. 

 

Sunday,  Jan. 9 

Snowshoe Cat Mountain 

Class  B2C 

 Roy Keats at royskipaddle@gmail.com or 518-466-8544 
Description: We will take the short route to the top from       

Edgecomb Pond. It will be about a 4.5 mile round trip with 1100 

feet elevation gain. Spectacular, 270 degree views of Lake 

George if the weather cooperates. This is one of the Lake George 

12sters. Snowshoes, microspikes and poles needed. It should take 

about 4 hours. 

 

Saturday,  Jan. 15 

Ski to Santanoni Lodge.  

Class A2B  

This is a 9.8 mile round trip on an access road with gentle 

slopes.  

Mike Brun,  brunmcts@verizon.net (preferred), 518-487 8054 

Santanoni lodge is one of our classic great camps. The access 

road goes from the trailhead over a rise in land and then descends 

to the lodge on the shore of Newcomb Lake.  There are nice 

views of mountains along the way. Buildings are typically closed 

during winter, but we can have lunch on one of the porches.  Our 

time on the trail should be about 5 hours and will require skis and 

winter clothing (layers, no cotton). 
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Wednesday,  Jan. 19 

Brookhaven XC Ski 

Class C3C 

Marc Limeri: Text 518 -45-6456 or wwebbiee@yahoo.com 
We will mostly ski on trails in the woods around the edges of the 

golf course.  They have a professional grooming machine so the 

trail conditions were excellent last year.  The distance will be 

3.25 - 3.5 miles depending on which trails we choose.  The trip 

date may change depending on weather and snow conditions. 

 

Saturday, March 5 

Young Adult Hike: Pharaoh Mountain  

Class B2B 

Dustin Wright, dustingwright@gmail.com or  603-953-8782 
Pharaoh Mountain is a 11 mile out and back trek rising 1,900 feet 

near Schroon Lake. In addition to epic views on the summit 

thereôs a beautiful stroll across a number of ponds and itôs a 

mountain on the ADK29er Challenge list as well! Microspikes 

and other winter gear is required. Please reserve your spot! 

 

SOCIALS/ SPECIAL EVENT  
 

ADK Holiday Social 

Thursday, Dec. 2 at 6 p.m. 

Wolf Hollow Brewing Company 

882 Amsterdam Rd., Scotia 
Itôs backé well mostly! While the ADKôs current COVID  

guidelines still prohibit fully indoor unmasked events, the good 

news is that our friends at Wolf Hollow have a whole bunch of 

heaters and fire pits! Join us as we gather again for our cherished 

holiday tradition for Schenectady ADK members and friends of 

all ages! 

 

Monthly Chapter Socials 

Thursdays,  Jan. 6, Feb. 3 & March 3 at 6 p.m. 

Wolf Hollow Brewing Company 

882 Amsterdam Rd. Scotia 
So, two changes to our monthly socials: First, one thing our  

chapter board discussed before and after our recent annual     

meeting was how important it was for our members of all ages to 

begin getting to know each other better. Thus, ADK Schenectady 

isnôt doing ñYoung Member Socialsò anymore! Weôre inviting 

everybody! As weôre still under guidance from the main club to 

not hold fully indoor gathering without masks, Wolf Hollow is 

definitely the best place to gather with ample fire pits and       

outdoor heaters. If COVID guidance changes, weôll mix up our 

location and begin providing free appetizers again so stay tuned! 

 

 

Saturday, Feb. 5 

Young Adult Weekend: Saranac Lake Winter Carnival & 

Silver Lake Mountain 

Class C2C 

Dustin Wright, dustingwright@gmail.com or  603-953-8782 
Silver Lake Mountain Trail is a 1.9 mile heavily trafficked out 

and back trail located near Au Sable Forks, New York that     

features a beautiful view with 928 feet of elevation gain! Itôs also 

on the new(ish) ADK 9er lists! The hike will be part of our wider 

fourth annual young adult winter weekend in Saranac Lake which 

will include incredible fireworks over the ice palace on the     

evening after the hike! Microspikes and other winter gear is   

required. If you have interest in staying for the weekend, please 

RSVP by Monday,  Jan. 3! 

 

 

Outings  
Continued from Page 3 
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'Green Amendment' Proposition Gets Strong Approval'Green Amendment' Proposition Gets Strong Approval'Green Amendment' Proposition Gets Strong Approval   

State DEC Repairing Boreas Ponds Access RoadState DEC Repairing Boreas Ponds Access RoadState DEC Repairing Boreas Ponds Access Road   

Voters across New York State solidly approved The Environmental Rights Amendment ï "The Green Amendment" -- on Election 

Day Nov. 2, a brief but powerful statement that "each person shall have a right to clean air, water, and a healthful environment." That 

is now law under the state Constitution. 

 

The amendment has been pushed by environmental groups for the past five years or so. It is intended to offer standing at the most 

fundamental level for citizens to fight against policies or proposals that threaten the environment. According to environmental  

advocate Maya K. Van Rossum in Adirondac, it also will strongly support protection of minority communities that are subject to air, 

water and other pollution problems. 

 

Peter Iwanowicz, executive director of Environmental Advocates NY, said, ñNew Yorkers have spoken very clearly on making clean 

air and clean water a legal right. In these otherwise polarizing times, a healthy environment, breathing clear air and drinking clean 

water are values that bring people together.ò  He added: ñNot only did Prop 2 pass in a landslide, it passed in a landslide with         

bipartisan support. More people in New York voted for clean air and water than anything else this election cycle, regardless of their 

political affiliation. Let that sink in. Our state has overwhelmingly affirmed that the right to clean air, clean water, and a healthy   

environment is a priority.ò 

Opposition to the amendment came from business and economic interests. Their position included reference to existing laws that 

protect environmental quality, and concerns that the language of the amendment is so broad that it will invite superficial lawsuits and 

endlessly tangle efforts for economic advancement. 

 

 

 

DEC is currently working to repair Gulf Brook Road, which provides access to Boreas Ponds, in North Hudson. As a result, the road 

is closed to the public and is expected to remain that way through November.  
 

A large stretch of the access road  to Boreas Ponds should be ready for vehicle traffic after this construction season.  

But the public will likely have to wait to drive it until next spring because Gulf Brook Road is not plowed in winter except for at the 

Blue Ridge parking area, which is located about seven miles from the ponds near the intersection of Blue Ridge Road. Gulf Brook 

Road, an unpaved seasonal road, is located off Blue Ridge Road about eight miles west of the Northwayôs exit 29 in the town of 

North Hudson, a rural community with a population of less than 300 people. The current work will open Gulf Brook Road to the Fly 

Pond parking area, which is about 3.5 miles from the ponds. Additional work will have to be done to open the lots closer to the 

ponds. Gulf Brook Road closed nearly two years ago after it suffered washouts and other damage during the historic Halloween 

storm. The storm caused serious damage to roads and other infrastructure throughout the central and southern Adirondacks. The 

damage also occurred less than two months after the state first opened six miles of Gulf Brook Road to the Four Corners parking 

area, which is within a mile of the ponds. 
 

 The state bought the 20,543-acre Boreas Ponds tract in the spring of 2016 from the Adirondack Nature Conservancy for $14.5     

million for inclusion in the forest preserve. It was the final piece of a multi-year deal that added 65,000 acres to the forest preserve 

and 92,000 acres of conservation easements on lands bought by the Danish pension fund, ATP. The lands were formerly owned by 

Finch Pruyn & Company. The ponds are known for spectacular views of Mount Marcy and the Great Range. 
 

Newcomb Supervisor Robin DeLoria expects that when the road opens to vehicle traffic it will be a positive development. ñI think 

itôs going to be a benefit to use,ò he said. ñCertainly a great benefit to North Hudson.ò  He did note that people have been using   

Boreas Ponds the past couple of years because the Blue Ridge parking area has been open. During that time people have been      

allowed to access the ponds on foot, skis, bikes, or horse. More traffic is expected once the full road is open though. Trail register 

data from the Blue Ridge, Fly Pond, and Four Corners parking areas shows 4,426 user days from 2016-2020, according to the DEC. 
 

The state has been working to reopen the road since the spring of 2020. That work has included installing three new bridges, in     

addition to improving culverts and ditches along Gulf Brook Road. The goal is to make the roadway more resilient against future 

storms and to provide better passage for aquatic organisms trying to navigate through the culverts, according to the DEC. 

Due to the current work, Gulf Brook Road is closed to all forms of traffic until the end of November.  

 

-- Mike Lynch,  

Excerpted courtesy Adirondack Explorer 
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Garnet Lake/Lizard Pond paddle/hike 

September 17 

Instead of the Middle Saranac Lake paddle scheduled, we       

decided to do a closer paddle and hike at Garnet Lake. On our 

paddle down the lake to the trailhead we saw 6 adult loons and 3 

loon chicks. We took quite a while observing all of the loons. We 

hiked up to Lizard Pond for our lunch, as usual a very nice spot. 

The day never cleared out as forecast, so we had low clouds all 

the way. On the return trip on Garnet we were serenaded by   

several very vocal loons. The participants were, Marc and Jan 

Limeri and Sue and Roy Keats, leaders. 

 

Bog River Flow/Low's Ridge 

September 29 

A flotilla of adventurers set forth on a coolish, mostly cloudy 

early fall day to enjoy this paddle and hike. Although no eagles 

were spotted and the colors were muted, a good time was had. 

We discovered names carved a hundred years ago in the rocks at 

the top of Low's Ridge and a plaque for A Augustus Low, which 

indicated he died two days after JFK was shot. Due to the 

weather, nobody opted for a swim after lunch. Particpants were 

Ron Philipp, Roy and Sue Keats, Debby Mac Avoy, Mike Quinn, 

Eric Dobler, Mike Garland, Dave Ross, and Jan and Marc Limeri, 

leader.  

Scenery from the top of Low's Ridge overlooking Hitchin's Pond. Photo by Roy Keats. 

At the summit of Low's Ridge, left to right: Marc Limeri, Eric 

Dobler, Sue Keats, Roy Keats, Mike Garland, Dave Ross, Debby 

Mac Avoy, Mike Quinn (kneeling), Jan Limeri, and Ron Philipp 

Continued on Page 7 
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Mike Brun working to clear deadfall on the Hoffman's 

Notch trail with a bow saw.  Photo by Mal Provost 
 

Hoffman Notch and Bailey Pond trails maintenance 

Saturday, Oct. 16 

 

Our chapter maintains Bailey Pond and south section of Hoffman 

Notch trails west of the Village of Schroon. Both trails start at the 

Loch Muller trailhead so we performed maintenance on both. 

Mostly we lucked out on the weather, which was chilly and  

overcast into the afternoon. As we headed back from Bailey  

Pond we were in steady rain, which turned to a downpour as we 

reached the car. 

 

We found that the trails are overall in good condition with some 

wet spots. We removed three blowdown trees that were small 

enough to be cut by hand saw.  There was also a portion of a 

large tree trunk that was blocking the entrance to Bailey Pond 

trail, which we were able to roll off the trail.  There were three 

larger fallen trees on the trails that were too large to remove by 

hand saw. Those were reported to state foresters.  We did limited 

side cutting of vines and brush following new guidelines.  

 

There are trail markers missing on Hoffman Notch trail.  The trail 

is wide and easy to follow even without the markers, but we 

will   consider adding some as part of our spring trail maintenance 

trip. Participants were Mary MacDonald, Mal Provost and Mike 

Brun, leader. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Continued from page 6 

Mary MacDonald crossing one of the new 

bridges built by the ADK Pro Crew on the 

Hoffman Notch trail. Photo by Mal Provost 

This new bridge on the Hoffman's Notch trail survived the 

large tree landing on it due to strong construction by the 

ADK Pro Crew and luck: the tree landed exactly on one of 

the upright supports and did no damage.  

Photo by Mal Provost 
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Looking north up the Hudson River just above the confluence with the Indian River. Left is Rick Gonzales with Norm Labbe.  

Photo by Mal Provost 

This fall we here in New York have had a lot of rain and as such 

there were many opportunities to enjoy some fall whitewater fun. 

Trips included paddling the Catskill Creek in September to a  

glorious day on the Hudson Gorge during the Columbus Day 

weekend. 

 

In addition to some in our club venturing down to Port Jervis to 

paddle the Mongaup release, we had an exciting day on the East 

Branch of the Sacandaga River; that included a short venture on 

the Middle Branch, which few of us have much experience with. 

And we had a day on the local Kinderhook Creek in Rensselaer 

County, a fun run on the Hudson from Riparius to the Glen, and 

lastly a warm fall day on the Schroon enjoyed by several      

members. 

 

What a way to end the paddling season and enjoy nature's 

bounty!  

 

--Bob Wright   

The runout below Soup Strainer rapid on the Hudson Gorge on 

the Columbus Day weekend trip. Photo by Mal Provost 


